
 

 
  
 

HYBRID MEETING: IN-PERSON AND BY VIDEOCONFERENCE 
This meeting will be held in-person on the first floor of   
1700 S. El Camino Real in San Mateo, and remotely 
pursuant to Government Code Section 54953(e).  
Participants attending the meeting remotely via Zoom 
should click on the following link:   

https://oneshoreline-org.zoom.us/j/81445846695 

or call 669-444-9171 (Meeting ID# 81445846695) 

 

AGENDA               January 30, 2023                          4:00 PM  

1. Swear In New Board Members * San Mateo County Supervisor Ray Mueller and San Carlos Mayor Adam Rak  

2. Roll Call 

3. Public Comment   Persons wishing to address the Board on District-related matters not on this Agenda may speak 
for up to two minutes; comments on Agenda items shall be heard during that item for up to two minutes. 

4. Action to Set the Agenda and Approve the Consent Agenda 

A. Adopt Resolution 2023-01-30 to continue conducting meetings of the Board of Directors remotely due to 
public health concerns caused by the COVID-19 pandemic 

B. Authorize the Chief Executive Officer to execute an amendment to OneShoreline’s office space lease 
agreement at 1700 S. El Camino Real in San Mateo to extend that agreement through February 29, 2024 

5. Regular Business  

A. Discuss and take action to elect Board officers; confirm, establish, and appoint members to Board 
committees; and appoint Board members to outside agencies  

B. Receive an update on activities by OneShoreline and other jurisdictions during and after the major storms 
of December 2022 and January 2023  

C. Receive an update on the activities and agreements related to OneShoreline’s Flood Early Warning System  

6. Chair’s Report * 

7. CEO’s Report * Planning Guidance Policy update, Leadership Council Community Acceleration Project Team 

8. Board Member Reports and Items for a Future Agenda * 

9. Adjournment 

* There is no written staff report for this item  
Meeting information, and public access and communications  
• Verbal public comments will be accepted during the meeting in person or remotely.  Remote comments can be submitted 

at the appropriate time by raising your hand via Zoom’s Chat or hand raising functions, or speaking if joining by phone.  
Written public comments can be submitted by email to board@OneShoreline.org by noon on the meeting day – indicate 
the agenda item to which your comment applies and it will be read or summarized at the meeting by the Board Clerk. 

• If you require assistance to participate in the meeting or wish to submit written communication to all Board Members 
regarding the meeting, please contact the Clerk of the Board by 9:00 am on the day of the meeting.  

• Public records relating to an open session item on the agenda are available at least 72 hours prior to a Regular Board 
meeting or at least 24 hours prior to a Special Board meeting, when these records are distributed to Board members.    
Public records are available at the District office at 1700 South El Camino Real, Suite 502, San Mateo, CA 94402 and at 
OneShoreline.org.  To receive these documents electronically, please email board@OneShoreline.org.   

San Mateo County Flood & Sea Level Rise 
Resiliency District  

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
County Supervisors: 

 District 3 Ray Mueller 
 At-Large Dave Pine – Chair 
City Representatives: 

North Donna Colson 
 Central Adam Rak 
 South Lisa Gauthier 
 Coast Debbie Ruddock – Vice Chair 
 At-Large Marie Chuang 
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San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District 
Agenda Report 

 
Date: January 30, 2023 

To: San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District Board of Directors 

From: Len Materman, CEO 

Subject: Continued remote meetings due to public health concerns caused by the COVID-19 pandemic 
 
 
Recommendation 
That the San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District (“District”) Board of Directors 
(“Board”) adopt Resolution 2023-01-30 re-invoking the provisions of Assembly Bill 361 (“AB 361”), finding 
that the COVID-19 pandemic state of emergency continues to present imminent risks to the health or safety of 
attendees and continues to directly impact the ability of the Board to meet safely only in person. 

Background and Discussion 
AB 361 sets forth remote meeting requirements and procedures for local legislative bodies during a proclaimed 
state of emergency.  Specifically, AB 361 allows a local legislative body to continue holding remote meetings 
between October 1, 2021 and January 1, 2024 under the following circumstances:  
• Automatically whenever the legislative body holds a meeting during a proclaimed state of emergency, and 

state or local officials have imposed or recommended measures to promote social distancing; or 
• When the legislative body holds a meeting during a proclaimed state of emergency for the purpose of 

determining, by majority vote, whether as a result of the emergency, meeting in person would present 
imminent risks to the health or safety of attendees; or  

• When the legislative body holds a meeting during a proclaimed state of emergency and has determined, by 
majority vote that, as a result of the emergency, meeting in person would present imminent risks to the 
health or safety of attendees.  

Once the Board complies with AB 361, the following Brown Act rules for remote meetings are suspended: that 
the Board makes available a physical location to observe the meeting or to make a public comment, and each 
teleconference location has posted notices or agendas, is accessible to the public, and is identified by address on 
the agenda.   
At all of its meetings since enactment of AB 361, the Board has adopted, by unanimous vote, resolutions finding 
that, as a result of the continuing COVID-19 state of emergency, meeting only in person would present imminent 
risks to the health or safety of attendees.  The circumstances, though improved, remain materially similar. 

Reducing the circumstances under which people come into close contact remains a vital component of an 
effective COVID-19 response strategy.  While local agency public meetings are an essential government function, 
the last nearly three years have proven that holding such meetings in person is often not essential. 

The Board has found, and it continues to be the case, that indoor public meetings of the Board and its 
committees (collectively, “Legislative Bodies”) pose risks for transmission of COVID-19, as such meetings 
would bring together residents from across the county and the open nature of public meetings makes it difficult 
to enforce compliance with vaccination, physical distancing, masking, and other safety measures essential to 
enabling that all residents — including those who are unvaccinated or with compromised immune systems — 
can safely participate.   

Persons experiencing any potential symptoms of COVID-19, who test positive but are asymptomatic, or who are 
exposed to someone with COVID-19, should follow medical advice regarding self-isolation or self-quarantine and 
avoiding public gatherings such as in-person meetings of the Board.  Such persons should be able to do so without 
sacrificing their right to participate in public business during periods of self-isolation or self-quarantine.  

 



Moreover, because the onset of symptoms of COVID-19 or a positive test may occur too close to the start of a 
meeting for alternative arrangements for attendance to be made consistently with the Brown Act, providing a 
remote attendance option for Board meetings should be maintained for as long as COVID transmission remains a 
potential risk of in-person meetings.   

Therefore, it is recommended that the Board adopt a resolution re-invoking the provisions of AB 361 with 
findings to confirm that the Board has reconsidered the circumstances of the state of emergency caused by the 
spread of COVID-19; that the state of emergency caused by the spread of COVID-19 continues to directly 
impact the ability of the Legislative Bodies to meet safely only in person; and that conducting exclusively in-
person meetings at the present time would present an imminent risk to the health and safety of attendees.   

Impact on District Resources:  There is no impact on District resources associated with this item. 
 
Attachment:   Draft Resolution 2023-01-30 
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DRAFT RESOLUTION NO. 2023-01-30 
 
 

RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE 
SAN MATEO COUNTY FLOOD AND SEA LEVEL RISE RESILIENCY DISTRICT  

RE-INVOKING THE PROVISIONS OF ASSEMBLY BILL 361, FINDING THAT THE COVID-19 
PANDEMIC STATE OF EMERGENCY CONTINUES TO PRESENT IMMINENT RISKS 

TO THE HEALTH OR SAFETY OF ATTENDEES AND CONTINUES TO DIRECTLY IMPACT 
THE ABILITY OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS TO MEET SAFELY IN PERSON 

 
 

 RESOLVED by the Board of Directors (“Board”) of the San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise 
Resiliency District (“District”) that: 

 WHEREAS, on March 4, 2020, pursuant to Government Code Section 8550, et seq., Governor Newsom 
proclaimed a state of emergency related to the COVID-19 novel coronavirus (“COVID-19”) and, subsequently, 
the San Mateo County Board of Supervisors declared a local emergency related to COVID-19, and the 
proclamation by the Governor and declaration by the Board of Supervisors remain in effect; and 

 WHEREAS, on March 17, 2020, Governor Newsom issued Executive Order N-29-20, which suspended 
certain provisions in the California Open Meeting Law, codified at Government Code Section 54950, et seq. 
(the “Brown Act”), related to teleconferencing by local agency legislative bodies, provided that certain 
requirements were met and followed; and 

 WHEREAS, on June 11, 2021, the Governor issued Executive Order N-08-21, which extended certain 
provisions of Executive Order N-29-20 that waive otherwise applicable Brown Act requirements related to 
remote/teleconference meetings by local agency legislative bodies through September 30, 2021; and 

 WHEREAS, on September 16, 2021, Governor Newsom signed into law Assembly Bill 361 (“AB 361”) 
which provides that a local agency legislative body may continue to meet remotely without complying with 
otherwise applicable requirements in the Brown Act related to remote/teleconference meetings, provided that a 
state of emergency has been proclaimed and the legislative body determines that meeting in person would present 
imminent risks to the health or safety of attendees; and 

 WHEREAS, the COVID-19 pandemic has informed legislative bodies about the unique advantages of 
remote public meetings, as well as the unique challenges, which are frequently surmountable; and 

 WHEREAS, at all of its meetings since enactment of AB 361, the Board has adopted, by unanimous 
vote, resolutions finding that, as a result of the continuing COVID-19 state of emergency, meeting exclusively 
in person would present imminent risks to the health or safety of attendees, and current circumstances, though 
improved, remain materially the same; and 

 WHEREAS, the Board has an important interest in protecting the health and safety of those who 
participate in its meetings, and reducing the circumstances under which people come into close contact 
remains a vital component of an effective COVID-19 response strategy; and   

 WHEREAS, the Board has found, and it continues to be the case, that indoor public meetings of the Board 
and its committees (collectively, “Legislative Bodies”) pose high risks for transmission of COVID-19, as such 
meetings would bring together residents from across the county and the open nature of public meetings makes it 
difficult to enforce compliance with vaccination, physical distancing, masking, and other safety measures essential 
to enabling that all residents — including those who are unvaccinated or with compromised immune systems — 
can safely participate; and 
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 WHEREAS, persons experiencing any potential symptoms of COVID-19, who test positive but are 
asymptomatic, or who are exposed to someone with COVID-19, should follow medical advice regarding self-
isolation or self-quarantine and avoiding public gatherings such as in-person meetings of the Board, and such 
persons should be able to do so without sacrificing their right to participate in public business during periods of 
self-isolation or self-quarantine; and 

 WHEREAS, because the onset of symptoms of COVID-19 or a positive test may occur too close to the 
start of a meeting for alternative arrangements for attendance to be made consistently with the Brown Act, 
providing a remote attendance option for Board meetings should be maintained for as long as COVID 
transmission remains a potential risk of in-person meetings; and  

 WHEREAS, this Board has reconsidered the circumstances of the state of emergency and finds that the state of 
emergency continues to impact the ability of the Board to conduct its meetings in person because there is a continuing 
threat of COVID-19 to the community and that requiring in-person meetings of the Legislative Bodies would pose risks 
to the health or safety of participants through person-to-person contact and make it difficult for those who are immuno-
compromised or unvaccinated to be able to safely participate, and it is challenging to ascertain and ensure compliance 
with vaccination and other safety recommendations at such meetings; and 

 WHEREAS, in the interest of public health and safety, as affected by the state of emergency caused by 
the spread of COVID-19, the Board finds that this state of emergency continues to directly impact the ability of 
the Legislative Bodies to meet safely only in person and that meeting exclusively in person would present 
imminent risks to the health or safety of attendees, and the Board will therefore re-invoke the provisions of AB 
361 related to teleconferencing for meetings of the Legislative Bodies. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS HEREBY DETERMINED AND ORDERED that: 

1. The above recitals are true and correct. 

2. The Board has reconsidered the circumstances of the state of emergency caused by the spread of COVID-19. 

3. The Board reinvokes the provisions of AB 361 and finds that the state of emergency caused by the 
spread of COVID-19 continues to directly impact the ability of the Legislative Bodies to meet safely in person. 

4. The Board further finds that meeting in person would continue to present imminent risks to the health 
or safety of meeting attendees and directs staff to continue to agendize public meetings of the Legislative 
Bodies as online teleconference/remote or hybrid meetings. 

 PASSED AND ADOPTED this 30th day of January 2023, by the following vote: 

AYES: 
NOES: 
ABSENT: 

 
ATTEST:      APPROVED: 
 
 
_______________________________      ______________________________ 
Acting Clerk of the Board of Directors Chair of the Board of Directors 
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San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District 
Agenda Report 

Date: January 30, 2023 

To: San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District Board of Directors 

From: Len Materman, CEO 

Subject: Amendment Extending District’s Lease Agreement 

Recommendation 
That the San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District (“District”) Board of Directors 
(“Board”) authorize the Chief Executive Officer (“CEO”) to execute an amendment extending the District’s 
current lease agreement with Borel Estate Company for office space located at 1700 S. El Camino Real, Suite 
502 (“Lease”) for an additional 12 months through February 29, 2024 at a monthly rental rate of $8,664.00. 

Background and Discussion 
On December 10, 2019, the San Mateo County Board of Supervisors, acting ex officio as the Governing Board of 
the San Mateo County Flood Control District, adopted a resolution authorizing the Board President to execute 
the Lease for a 36-month term, from January 1, 2020 through February 28, 2023, and an initial monthly base rent 
of $8,122.50, with annual increases of 3%.  The current monthly rental amount is $8,875.68 and the Lease is 
currently “full-service gross” so the rent includes all building operating expenses; provided, however, that should 
operating expenses exceed the monthly rental amount, the District would be responsible for a proportionate share 
(2.8%) of such excess.  

Over the course of the past few months, staff have explored the possibility of leasing new office space in San 
Mateo—specifically, staff contacted eight commercial real estate brokers or property managers, toured office 
space in five buildings, and conducted additional market research.  At the same time, staff also reached out to 
Borel Estate Company regarding an extension of the current Lease.   

Ultimately, staff negotiated a 12-month extension of the Lease, from March 1, 2023 through February 29, 2024, 
at a monthly rental rate of $8,664.00 (“Amendment”), which is less than the District’s current rental amount. 

Staff intends to continue exploring other options for a long-term commercial lease, and will report back to the 
Board regarding such options before the Amendment expires on February 29, 2024. 

Impact on District Resources 
The Amendment would commit the District to lease payments totaling $103,968 over the 12-month period 
between March 1, 2023 and February 29, 2024.  The Operating Budget for the current fiscal year ending June 
30, 2023 covers this cost, and the Fiscal Year 2023-24 Operating Budget from July 1, 2023-June 30, 2024 
will include it as well. 

Attachments 

1. Draft Amendment
2. Lease
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DRAFT AMENDMENT TO OFFICE LEASE AGREEMENT 

This Amendment to Office Lease Agreement ("Amendment"), dated effective January 31, 2023 
(the “Effective Date”), is by and between BOREL ESTATE COMPANY, a California Limited 
Partnership ("Landlord"), as Lessor, and the SAN MATEO COUNTY FLOOD AND SEA LEVEL 
RISE RESILIENCY DISTRICT, an independent District ("Tenant"), as Lessee (together, the 
“Parties”). 

Recitals 

A. Landlord and Tenant entered into an Office Lease Agreement (the "Lease"), dated 
January 1, 2020, for approximately 2,166 square feet of rentable space in Suite 502 in that certain 
building commonly known as 1700 South El Camino Real, San Mateo, California (“Premises”), for a 
three-(3) year and two-(2) month term of January 1, 2020 through February 28, 2023. 

B. The Lease is currently scheduled to expire on February 28, 2023.

C. By this Amendment, the Parties intend to amend the Lease as follows: (i) the Lease term
will be extended for one-year, from March 1, 2023 through February 29, 2024 (“Extended Term”); and 
(ii) Base Rent for the Extended Term shall be $4.00 per square foot per month, or $8,664.00.

D. The Parties acknowledge the truth of the Recitals set forth above which are hereby
incorporated into this Amendment. 

Amendment 

For good and valuable consideration as hereinafter set forth, the sufficiency of which is hereby 
acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows: 

1. The Parties agree to the following amendments to ARTICLE 1 (BASIC LEASE
PROVISIONS) of the  Lease: 

a. “Expiration Date” on page 1 of the Lease is hereby extended to February 29,
2024. 

b. Below “Original Term (‘Term’)” on page 1 of the Lease, the following language
is added: 

Extended Term One Year (March 1, 2023 – February 29, 2024) 

c. Below “Base Rent Adjustment Schedule” on pages 1-2 of the Lease, the
following language is added: 

    Monthly Rent Schedule for Extended Term $8,664.00 

d. Base Year on page 2 of the Agreement, shall be amended to be 2023.
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2. Counterparts. This Amendment may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of
which shall be deemed an original, but all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same 
instrument. 

3. No Further Amendments; Conflicts. All other terms and conditions of the Lease shall
remain in full force and effect. The Lease, as amended, constitutes the entire agreement between 
Landlord and Tenant regarding the Lease of the Premises and may not be modified except by an 
instrument in writing duly executed by the Parties hereto. In the event of any conflict between the terms 
of the Lease, and the terms of this Amendment, the terms of this Amendment shall control. 

LANDLORD: 

BOREL ESTATE COMPANY, a California 
Limited Partnership  

By:  Borel Estate GP LLC, a California 
 limited partnership 
Its:  General Partner 

By:_____________________________   
Michael Bérubé, Manager 

By:____________________________ 
Chonita E Cleary, Manager 

Signed at:  San Mateo 

Dated:________________ 

TENANT: 

SAN MATEO COUNTY FLOOD AND SEA 
LEVEL RISE RESILIENCY DISTRICT, 

         an independent District 

By: _____________________________ 
Print Name:  Len Materman 
Chief Executive Officer 

Dated:__________________________ 



Borel Estate Co. 

84 7\3398904.2 

OFFICE LEASE 

by and between 

BOREL ESTATE COMPANY, 

a California limited partnership, 

as Landlord 

and 

SAN MATEO COUNTY FLOOD AND SEA LEVEL RISE RISILENCY DISTRICT, 

an independent District 

as Tenant 

Lease Dated: 

January 1, 2020 

Property Address: 

Borel Estate Building 

1700 S El Camino Real, Suite 502, San Mateo, CA 94402 
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Michael P. Callagy

County Manager

December 10, 2019

Resolution No. 077131
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AGENDA ITEM 5A 

San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District 
Agenda Report 

Date: January 30, 2023 

To: San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District Board of Directors 

From: Len Materman, CEO 

Subject: Discuss and take action to elect Board officers; confirm, establish, and appoint members to Board 
committees; and appoint Board members to outside agencies 

Recommendation:  
That the Board of Directors (“Board”) of the San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District 
(“District”) discuss and take action regarding the: 
• selection of Board officers;
• number of Board committees and ensuring that there are three Board members on each committee; and
• appointment of a Board member to serve as a director of the Association of California Water Agencies Joint Powers

Insurance Authority (“ACWA JPIA”) and a District staff member to serve as alternate ACWA JPIA director.

There are no term limits for an individual Board member to serve in these positions. 

Background and Discussion: 
The District’s Board Member Guidelines call for the Board to annually appoint members to fill Board officer 
positions. The position of Chair of the Board is currently filled by San Mateo County Supervisor Dave Pine, and the 
position of Vice Chair is currently filled by Half Moon Bay City Councilmember Debbie Ruddock.  

The Board has four committees – Finance, Personnel, Strategic Planning, Government Affairs – that are supposed to 
have three members each. The Finance Committee reviews the District’s investment portfolio and annual budgets 
and audit; the Personnel Committee evaluates the performance of the CEO; the Strategic Planning Committee is 
focused on the long-term funding of the District; and the Government Affairs Committee focuses on the District’s 
interests relative to the state and federal governments. The following is a list of each committee, whether it is a 
standing or ad hoc committee, and its current membership: 

Finance (standing) Donna Colson, Lisa Gauthier, Marie Chuang 
Strategic Planning (ad hoc)  Dave Pine 
Personnel (ad hoc)  Dave Pine, Donna Colson, Marie Chuang 
Government Affairs (ad hoc) Debbie Ruddock, Lisa Gauthier 

The Strategic Planning Committee has two vacancies due to the fact that two of its members, Don Horsley and 
Diane Papan, recently left the Board, and the Government Affairs Committee has a vacancy due to Don Horsley’s 
departure. Earlier this month, Don Horsley was replaced on the Board by new County Supervisor Ray Mueller and 
Diane Papan was replaced by San Carlos Mayor Adam Rak following a selection process run by the City/County 
Association of Governments of San Mateo County. 

Additionally, on September 14, 2020 the Board approved a resolution to participate in the ACWA JPIA to enable 
District employees to participate in its benefits program. As required by the ACWA JPIA, the Board also designated 
Board member Lisa Gauthier to serve as a director of the ACWA JPIA and District Finance Manager Lucy Dong to 
serve as alternate ACWA JPIA director. At this meeting, I recommend that the Board confirm or change these decisions. 

Impact on District Resources:  There is no fiscal impact associated with this item. 

Attachments:   None 



San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District 
Agenda Report 

Date: January 30, 2023 

To: San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District Board of Directors 

From: Len Materman, CEO 

Subject: Update on activities by the District and other jurisdictions during and after the major storms of 
December 2022 and January 2023 

Recommendation:  
That the San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District (“District”) Board of Directors 
(“Board”) receive an update on the major storms of December 2022 and January 2023 that heavily impacted 
communities countywide, and on work by the District and other jurisdictions during and after those storms. 

Background and Discussion: 
According to the National Weather Service, several locations in the Bay Area set 3-week records for rainfall 
(including SFO with over 15 inches). Between December 26 and January 17, the District’s monitoring 
stations along the Bay shoreline documented rainfall amounts ranging from 11.9 to 18.6 inches. Data from 
these stations, and new stations going online this Spring in the Pescadero area, can be viewed at 
OneShorelineEarlyWarning.onerain.com/map. 

These storms have understandably been described as extraordinary 
when viewed through the lens of prior decades, yet they are predicted 
by scientists to become ordinary as climate change continues to 
progress. This means, for example, that precipitation amounts 
previously associated with the 100-year storm standard (which means 
a 1% chance of happening in any given year) can become more 
associated with the 10-year storm (a 10% chance of happening in any 
given year). The extraordinary is becoming ordinary also in terms of 
the “whiplash effect” between drought and flooding. SFO received 
50% more rainfall in the final 3 weeks of 2022 than during the 
previous 49 weeks. This pattern of drought and deluge is a repeat of 
what we experienced in 2021. And flooding conditions from storms 
along the Pacific Coastside and in the low-lying areas of the county 
affected by tides from San Francisco Bay will only be compounded 
by anticipated sea level rise. 

The images at right from December 31, 2022 highlight the challenges 
facing many areas of our county where the cause of, and solution to 
flooding relate to multiple jurisdictions – this complicates matters  
and is a key reason why the District was established three years ago. 

While the District is not an emergency response agency, our nimble nature and the resources we have 
developed over the past three years were brought to bear in facilitating action across jurisdictional lines in 
response to these storms in the following ways: 

1. Countywide Flood Early Warning System. Since it was established three years ago, the District has
been utilizing a State grant to build out a network of monitoring stations measuring rainfall and creek
water elevations. These are currently located along the following flood-prone creeks: Colma, San Bruno,
San Mateo, Atherton, and Belmont, which collectively drain parts of 14 cities and unincorporated County
areas. Over the past two winters, we have established flood warning threshold levels that are used to issue
flood early warning notifications to emergency response personnel, including public works staff, police,
fire, and stormwater operations crews. Beginning at 4:00 AM on December 31st, District staff began

7th Avenue in San Bruno 

Harbor Blvd. at El Camino Real in Belmont 

AGENDA ITEM 5B 

OneShorelineEarlyWarning.onerain.com/map


2 

monitoring precipitation and in-channel water levels and tides. Just after 6:00 AM, we issued flood early 
warning notifications to emergency response personnel within the Atherton Channel & Bayfront Canal 
and San Bruno Creek watersheds. Starting in early January this year, in partnership with the San Mateo 
County Department of Emergency Management, we enabled the system to issue flood warning messages 
through SMC Alert to mobile phones in affected areas around Belmont Creek and San Bruno Creek when 
the water level reaches creek capacity and substantial rain in the forecast. On the morning of January 9th, 
these criteria were met on Belmont Creek and an alert was issued. 

2. Belmont Creek Dredging. Flooding from Belmont Creek
impacts an area known as the Harbor Industrial Area that
includes portions of the cities of San Carlos and Belmont, and
unincorporated County. Following flooding in the area on
December 31st, and due to the multi-jurisdictional nature of
the problem, the County requested that the District mobilize a
contractor to remove material that had accumulated in the
channel upstream of Highway 101 and at Industrial Road –
areas that flooded on New Year's Eve. A District contractor did
this work on January 3rd, but more must be done by Caltrans 
under the highway to reduce the recurring flood threat.

3. Bayfront Canal and Atherton Channel Flood Protection.
A community of five mobile home parks in addition to other housing and commercial properties along 
Bayfront Canal have frequently experienced flooding. Even minor storms, concurrent with a high tide, may 
result in the Canal overtopping. During the recent storms, there was substantial street flooding and reports 
of property damage in this area. It is believed that this was the result of poor drainage and pumping issues 
outside of the Canal, and that the District’s recently-completed Bayfront Canal & Atherton Channel Flood 
Protection and Ecosystem Restoration Project, which
conveys a portion of the high stormwater flows from the Canal
to a 20 acre-foot area within the U.S. Fish & Wildlife
Service managed ponds, significantly reduced the flooding to
these properties. On December 31st and for the following week,
District staff were on-site with Redwood City Public Works to
clean debris removed from the channel by the new infrastructure
(photo at right) and ensure the structure’s effectiveness for
subsequent storms.

4. San Bruno Pump Stations and Scoping of Long-term Solutions for the Belle Air Neighborhood. 
Throughout the series of storms, District staff worked closely with staff at the City of San Bruno and 
County Public Works to monitor and maintain two pump stations owned by the District that drain
flow from the flood-prone Belle Air neighborhood. In parallel, the District is coordinating among
many different agencies along San Bruno Creek to scope long-term solutions to the chronic flooding.

5. Mapping Flood Photos. San Mateo County is geographically diverse, and its residents experienced 
impacts from these storms differently. To document the extent of flooding, particularly in communities 
where damages may be under-reported, the District is developing and will soon make public an interactive 
countywide map to allow members of the public, community organizations, and local government staff to 
upload photos and associated location and time information and view aggregated results. Having this 
information correlated to storm conditions is crucial to the ability of the District and local jurisdictions to 
collectively plan and build long-term resilience. 

Fiscal Impact on District Resources:   There is no direct fiscal impact on District resources; we are 
coordinating with the County to arrange reimbursement for our Belmont Creek dredging activities 
through the County’s recent emergency declaration. 
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San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District 
Agenda Report 

Date: January 30, 2023 

To: San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District Board of Directors 

From: Len Materman, CEO 

Subject: Update on the activities and agreements related to OneShoreline’s Flood Early Warning System 

Recommendation 
That the San Mateo County Flood and Sea Level Rise Resiliency District (“District”) Board of Directors 
(“Board”) receive an update on the activities and agreements for the District’s Flood Early Warning System. 

Background and Discussion 
The development of the District’s Flood Early Warning System (“System”) first began with this Board’s 
adoption of Resolution 2020-10 at its May 11, 2020 convening, which approved a grant agreement with the 
California Department of Water Resources (“DWR”) under their Flood Emergency Response Grant Program, to 
augment the region’s flood emergency response and establish its early warning capacity. The following is an 
update of District activities since that Board action. 

1. In our first year of activity, we completed the siting, scoping, permitting, and installation of monitoring
equipment used to measure rainfall and creek water elevations across the county. These stations are
located strategically within the flood-prone watersheds of Colma, San Bruno, San Mateo, Atherton, and
Belmont Creeks, which collectively drain parts of 14 cities, along with unincorporated County.

2. With these data, we then built a publicly-available website, OneShorelineEarlyWarning.onerain.com, that
collates, interprets, displays, and archives information. Over the past two rainy seasons, we established
flood warning threshold levels in the monitored creeks listed above that have been used to issue flood
early warning notifications to emergency response personnel, including public works staff, police, fire, and
stormwater operations crews. This system continues to improve with the additional collection and analysis
of rainfall data and real-time in-channel conditions, and will play a key role in flood emergency response
and the design of flood and sea level rise mitigation.

3. Our first year of regular maintenance activities of this system was completed this past summer in preparation
for the current rainy season in coordination with the equipment manufacturers, the jurisdictions within which
these stations are located, and Balance Hydrologics, Inc., which has supported this effort from its earliest stages.
In the near future, the District intends to enter into a new agreement with Balance Hydrologics, Inc. through
June 30, 2024 for continued support with field operations, refinement of flood and rainfall warning thresholds,
and flood data management. This contract is anticipated to be within the CEO’s procurement authority.

4. In early January, and as detailed further in Agenda Item 5B, in partnership with the San Mateo County
Department of Emergency Management (“DEM”), we enabled our System to issue flood warning
messages through SMC Alert, beginning with Belmont Creek and San Bruno Creek when water level
reaches creek capacity and significant rain is in the forecast. In 2023, we intend to establish an operational
Memorandum of Understanding with DEM, defining the roles and responsibilities for a collaborative
partnership in support of flood early warning system operations, communications, and capacity-building.

5. This year, the District intends to develop Flood Emergency Action Plans for three Bayside watersheds that
are prone to flooding – Colma Creek, San Bruno Creek, and Bayfront & Atherton Channel – in
collaboration with the jurisdictions within those watersheds. We also intend to expand our flood early
warning capacity to the coast, beginning with monitoring equipment in the Pescadero and Butano Creek
watersheds in collaboration with the County and San Mateo Resource Conservation District.

Impact on District Resources:  Funding for the efforts outlined in this report is provided by a State 
Department of Water Resources Flood Emergency Response Grant to the District and is included in the 
District’s approved budget for this fiscal year and will be included in future budgets. 

Attachments: None 

OneShorelineEarlyWarning.onerain.com/map



